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Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the Organization of American States, chaired the regular meeting of the Permanent Council.  The meeting began at 10:26 a.m.

1. Adoption of order of business 

The Council adopted the order of business, document CP/OD-1736/10, without changes.

· Congratulations to the people and Government of Chile


On behalf of the Permanent Council, the Chair congratulated the people and Government of Chile on the general and presidential elections held on January 17, 2010, in an atmosphere of calm and transparency.  Special congratulations were offered to Mr. Sebastián Piñera on his election as President of Chile for the 2010-2014 period.

· Congratulations to the people and Government of Saint Kitts and Nevis


On behalf of the Permanent Council, the Chair conveyed congratulations to the people and Government of Saint Kitts and Nevis on that country’s January 25, 2010 general elections, conducted in an atmosphere of transparency with high voter turn-out.  The Permanent Council also congratulated Dr. Denzil L. Douglas on his reelection as Prime Minister.
2. Report to the Permanent Council by the Chair of the OAS Retirement and Pension Fund Committee on Recent Developments 

Ambassador Gillian M. S. Bristol, Chair of the OAS Retirement and Pension Fund Committee, delivered the report on recent decisions taken by the Committee in keeping with its fiduciary responsibilities, to ensure the Fund remain solid. The report was distributed as document CP/INF. 5962/10.


The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by Ambassador Bristol, thanking her for keeping the member states updated on the operations and decisions of the OAS Retirement and Pension Fund Committee.

3. Oral Report on the Third Americas Competitiveness Forum, held in Santiago, Chile.  Request by the Permanent Mission of Chile
Mr. Alfonso Quiñonez, Executive Secretary for Integral Development, underscored the importance of competitiveness and spoke as well as about the creation of the Inter-American Competitiveness Network, intended to encourage dialogue on the issue of competitiveness; learn about successful experiences; and promote exchange through cooperation programs.  He noted as well that the Inter-American Network was introduced to the finance ministers and other officials attending the Third American Competitiveness Forum, held in Chile. 

Ms. Kathleen Uribe, Special Adviser to the Minister of Finance of Chile, presented the report on the Third Americas Competitiveness Forum that her country hosted from September 27 to 29, 2009.  Minister Uribe gave an overview of the Forum objectives and the conclusions arrived at by more than 700 participants. 

The delegations of Mexico, Guatemala, Ecuador, United States, Costa Rica, Colombia, Dominican Republic, Canada, El Salvador, Panama, Nicaragua, Peru, and Chile hailed the Third Competitiveness Forum, commenting as well on the important issues dealt with during the event. 

The Permanent Council took note of the oral report on proceedings of the Third Americas Competitiveness Forum and the challenges for the Fourth Forum scheduled to be held in Atlanta, in the United States.  The Council Chair also thanked the Government of Chile, which it also congratulated on successfully hosting the event, and thanked Ms. Uribe for her presentation.

4. The situation in Haiti

Ambassador Albert R. Ramdin, the OAS Assistant Secretary General, reported on the Organization’s efforts to respond to the needs of Haitians affected by the massive January 12, 2010 earthquake.  Ambassador Ramdin thanked the OAS member states and the permanent observers for their generous and speedy responses to the difficult situation in Haiti, after which he gave an overview of initiatives being pursued with other international agencies. 

Following this, the Director of the Pan American Health Organization, Dr. Mirta Roses, made a presentation on the vulnerable situation facing the Haitian people, from a health perspective. She therefore reported on the demand that has arisen and has been handled in nearby cities of the Dominican Republic.  She then gave a summary of the in situ evaluation. 

The Permanent Representative of Haiti, Ambassador Duly Brutus, thanked the international community for demonstrating solidarity with his country, and underscored in particular the speed and scope of aid to his country. Ambassador Brutus reiterated to the United Nations, particularly the MINUSTAH, the condolences of the Government of Haiti on the huge casualty among its staff, and also expressed condolences to all organizations and agencies that had suffered losses in Haiti.
The Permanent Representative of Venezuela, Ambassador Roy Chaderton, expressed concern that the Organization’s officials had not yet visited Haiti to convey sympathies in the aftermath of the huge death toll among citizens of several states. He read the summary of a statement from the Political Council of the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of the Americas, regarding the tragedy in Haiti.

Expressing appreciation for the reports presented by Ambassador Ramdin and Dr. Roses, the Permanent Representative of Canada, Ambassador Graeme Clark, again expressed condolences to the Haitian people and reported on the conference held in Montreal and the conclusions regarding the long- term strategy for reconstruction in and support for Haiti.
The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, proposed that the Permanent Council consider preparing a draft resolution instructing the OAS [Haiti] Task Force to follow up on such tasks as the safeguarding of democracy in Haiti, among others.
The representatives of Peru, Panama, Chile, Brazil, Colombia, Mexico, Guatemala, Argentina, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Jamaica, Uruguay, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, Grenada, Bolivia, Antigua and Barbuda, and El Salvador, as well as the Alternate Observer of the Russian Federation, reiterated their sympathies over the situation in Haiti and their commitment to supporting reconstruction.  They also reported on steps taken by their respective governments to aid Haiti.
In taking note of the reports presented by Ambassador Ramdin and Dr. Roses and the sympathies expressed by the delegations, the Permanent Council decided to closely follow up on all the tasks related to emergency humanitarian aid and reconstruction in Haiti.

5. Adoption of the minutes of the meeting of the Permanent Council, CP/ACTA 1645/08
The Permanent Council adopted the verbatim minutes of the special meeting held on April 23, 2008, document CP/ACTA 1645/08.

6. Installation of the Preparatory Committee of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly

Pursuant to Article 60 of the Charter of the Organization, the Permanent Council installed the Preparatory Committee of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly.

The Permanent Council also appointed the Permanent Representative of Peru, Ambassador María Zavala, to chair the work of the Preparatory Committee.

7. Other business

· Ambassador Pedro Oyarce, Permanent Representative of Chile, expressed appreciation for the commendations regarding his country’s elections, noting that the process had concluded with the election of Mr. Sebastián Piñera as President of Chile.

· The Permanent Representative of Canada, Ambassador Graeme Clark, spoke about the suspension of broadcasts of television stations in Venezuela and the situation of freedom of expression in that country. 

· The Permanent Representative of Brazil, Ambassador Ruy Casaes e Silva, spoke about the Eighth Meeting of Ministers of Justice of the Americas – REMJA VIII – scheduled for Brasilia, Brazil, in February 2010, and asked member states to provide information as soon as possible, on the composition of their delegations to that event.

· Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of the United States, spoke about freedom of expression in Venezuela.
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· Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, spoke about the proclamation of a new constitution in his country, on January 26, 2010. 

· Alternate Representative of Panama Ambassador José de Jesús Martínez focused on freedom of expression and again urged member states to promote democratic values constantly.

· Permanent Representative of Colombia Luis Alfonso Hoyos Aristizábal said that without freedom of expression, there was no democracy; and without press freedom, there was no democracy, which was why there were numerous media organizations and total freedom of opinion and expression in his country, even if they the government is criticized.

· Alternate Representative of Peru Mr. Orlando Velorio remarked that the issues raised by the delegations of Canada and the United States, among other member states, deserved serious attention from the Permanent Council.

· The Chair of the Permanent Council announced that the meeting of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs scheduled for that afternoon would begin at 3:00 p.m. 


There being no further matter to consider, the meeting was adjourned at 2:07 p.m.
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�.	The statements appear in the minutes of the meeting, document CP/ACTA1736/10.





PAGE  

_1332666750.doc


PERMANENT COUNCIL



